[image: image1.png]



Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, November 14, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:34 a.m., Wednesday, November 14, 2012, in the City Council Chamber by the Chair, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., State Representative Lake Ray III, Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Commissioner Lane T. Burnett was excused; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman; Dave Roman, Mayor’s Office; Vince Seibold, Division Chief, Environmental Quality Division, Neighborhoods Department; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division; Janie Thompson, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers Association;  James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board, Neighborhoods Department; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Captain Roger Bump, John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Bill Parker; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Attorney Tom Ingram; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission approved the Waterways Commission minutes for its October 10, 2012 meeting.
The first item on the agenda was a presentation on JEA Water Resources by Athena T. Mann, Vice President, Environmental Services.  Ms. Mann was accompanied by Paul Steinbrecher, JEA, Director of Permitting & Regulatory Conformance.  Ms. Mann’s PowerPoint presentation, JEA Water Supply Initiatives, began with background information on JEA’s water reclamation program.  JEA services four counties encompassing 900 square miles of service territory, east to west from Mayport to Baldwin, south to north from St. Augustine to the I-95 Welcome Center.  JEA operates with a Consumptive Use Permit (CUP) that allows JEA to withdraw water from the Floridian aquifer to provide water resources for its customers for the next twenty (20) years.  The CUP is issued by the St. Johns River Water Management District and is the culmination of a long, comprehensive review process.  Ms. Mann explained numerous JEA initiatives currently underway including: conservation, reclaimed water, the Total Water Management Plan, Water Supply Regulatory Agency Initiatives, the North Florida Regional Water Supply Partnership and an update on JEA’s commitment to restoring the St. Johns River.  She discussed water supply issues in Northeast Florida and in that context noted that we are reaching the limit in water supplies that we can acquire from the Florida Aquifer.  Projects underway to restore the St. Johns River include the expansion of JEA’s reclaimed water system, phasing out old wastewater plants and upgrading regional water plants.
Ms. Mann fielded numerous questions raised by the Chair, Council Members Crescimbeni and Boyer and Commissioners Godfrey, Anderson, Hodges and Swann.  State Representative Lake Ray had questions, as well.  Questions ranged from what were the educational initiatives to promote water conservation to the costs of reclaimed water for commercial use.  Ms. Mann observed that people take water use for granted; that it is exceedingly difficult to change behavior.  Dr. White inquired about JEA
‘s outfalls that attract manatees.  On reclaimed water, Ms. Mann underscored the point that reclaimed water is not appropriate for human consumption.  The Chair, Council Member Love, observed that Naval Station Jacksonville (NAS Jax) has a developed its use of reclaimed water to the extent that not a drop of the reclaimed water in use is discharged into the St. Johns River.
The Commission next heard a presentation by Janie Thomas, the Shrimp Producers Association’s Executive Director, on  reopening of oyster and clam beds in Duval County.
She opened her remarks in a segue from the JEA presentation by indicating how reclaimed water had helped clean up shellfish beds.

Ms. Thomas provided the Commission with a brief history of shellfish beds in our community.  She indicated that the lack of adequate funding from the State of Florida to monitor water quality resulted in the closing of shellfish beds.  Ms. Thomas lauded Nassau County for its support for the re-opening of shellfishing beds.  She underscored the point that efforts to re-open shellfish  beds in our area could potentially provide jobs for our military veterans.  

Commissioner Scott Shine noted that he has conducted a Commission Subcommittee that looked into the prospects and requirements to re-open shellfish beds in the area.  He noted that the quality and capability of monitoring water had,  indeed,  been the key issue.  The Chair, Council Member Love, asked Commissioner Shine to get together with Vince Seibold, Chief, Environmental Quality Division, and further explore the prospects of re-opening oyster and clam beds in the area.  Mr. Seibold had been part of the Subcommittee work that Commissioner Shine cited.  Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District, cited the permits that would be required for an oyster bed restoration.  He indicated that a working group was currently addressing this particular issue.
In Dr. White’s monthly update on the St. Johns River Status Report, he indicated that the river’s salinity, always a factor of rainfall, or lack thereof, had recently been on the increase. On activity in the river, Dr. White reported that there had been considerable dolphin activity but that this was likely to decrease as the water temperature begins to drop.

Dr. White reminded the Commission about the annual right whale festival Saturday (November 17th) at Jacksonville Beach.  The right whale season is here and they are returning from New England’s coastal waters to calve off the South Georgia-North Florida coast.    Dr. White reported on a recent U.S. District Court decision that approves of the Navy’s construction of an off-shore range for submarine warfare training. Environmentalists had filed suit to prevent the naval project,  expressing fear that  buoys deployed to track submarine activity and war games  threatened  the endangered right whales in the area.  
In his monthly update on manatee activity, Dr. Pinto reported that in the last month, a mother and a calf were rescued and re-released at the Burt Maxwell boat ramp; another manatee had been rescued and released at Goodby’s Creek.  Dr. Pinto indicated that manatees are beginning to move out of the area as temperatures drop.  He noted that there were no manatee fatalities reported since the Commission last met. 
In an update on St. Johns River issues, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman had a number of comments and observations.  She reported that the draft of the Georgia-Pacific pipeline project permit is available for review.  It is a five-year permit that includes an isolation plan and compliance measures.

She reported that of the 600,000 acres that the St. Johns River Water Management District was assessing, 7% of that land is scheduled to be sold.

On the port expansion project, Ms. Rinaman reported that the increased salinity caused by the river’s deepening is having an impact on habitat.

In Old Business, Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson reminded the Commission that the body is required to vote on the Manatee Protection Plan that had previously been distributed.  The Commission is required to make a recommendation to the City Council.  Dr. White reiterated that the updated Manatee Protection Plan consisted of additional and more recent data; the update does not change the Manatee Protection Plan itself.  The Manatee Protection Plan is currently being revised but the revised version is not expected to be completed until next year.  Council Member John Crescimbeni moved approval of the MPP update; Council Member (and Commission Vice Chair) Lori Boyer seconded the motion.  The Commission voted 12-0 to recommend approval of the updated Manatee Protection Plan.  
In New Business, Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson announced that she is leaving the Office of General Counsel and would therefore no longer be Counsel to the Commission.  She introduced Assistant General Counsel  Paige Johnston who would assume position of Counsel to the Waterways Commission in December.  The Chair expressed the Commission’s gratitude to Ms. Nelson for her work.  The Chair noted the upcoming departure of Legislative Assistant Jessica Stephens and expressed the Commission’s gratitude for her work, as well.  

State Representative Lake Ray III commented on items that are likely to surface in the forthcoming  session of the Florida Legislature.  Representative Ray indicated that he will be sponsoring a freight mobility study to assess how we move goods through JaxPort and an intermodal system.  The goal is to have a strategic plan for freight mobility.  He indicated that he is supportive of legislation for deepening the river at JaxPort, saying that 50 feet of water can make a significant difference in making the port more competitive.
Representative Ray also indicated his support for a sound energy policy.  He is strongly in favor of increased use and dependence on compressed natural gas because of its cost, because it is a product made in the USA, and because compressed gas is a non-C02 emitter.

Commissioner Gary Anderson wanted to bring to the Commission’s attention Fort George Inlet navigation issues and recommend the formation of a subcommittee to look into the issues.  Dr. White said that a  working group is currently focusing on these particular issues and suggested that a representative of the National Parks Service be invited to provide the Commission with a presentation.
In Comments from the Public, Mr. John Nooney presented the Commission with a check in the amount of $50.00 to underscore his continued support for funds for the artificial reef program and initiatives.  

Captain Roger Bump apprised the Commission of numerous positive things that have been occurring recently that augment fishing and other recreational uses of our waterways.

Captain Mike Getchell, Chairman, Harbor Safety Committee, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange, mentioned the 3rd annual right whale festival that was approaching and announced that the first right whale of the season heading southward had been sighted off the Charleston, South Carolina coast.  Captain Getchell also indicated that there was good news coming for the port, in that Peeples Industries, an import aggregate/export wood pellet company, has announced its intention of building a facility at the port.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:37 a.m.  The next scheduled meeting of the Commission is Wednesday, December 12, 2012, 9:30 a.m.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

11.28.12

Posted: 3:00 p.m.
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